
Back To Blogging
It seems like I haven’t had the time to blog as much as I’d
like to lately.  Put it this way –  Halloween ended over a
week ago now, and I still have a draft sitting here detailing
how my family spent what’s probably our 2nd favorite holiday. 
I think I will quickly summarize and get it churned out next,
hopefully.

One thing that’s been taking up my blogging time is laundry. 
When the seasons change, my laundry responsibilities increase
from about 3 loads per week to 6 or 7.  That’s because my
family  of  6  is  now  wearing  pants  instead  of  shorts  or
sundresses, many of us dress in layers in the fall which adds
sweatshirts to the mix, and then there are the added number of
blankies that the kids use when it turns cold outside.  The
good news of all this is that when spring turns to summer, I
find myself with about half the laundry I’ve gotten used to
doing in the winter – kind of a fall back, spring ahead-type
thing for laundry, I guess.  But more laundry folding and less
blogging for me in the mean time.

And  that  reminds  me,  a  funny  thing  happened  at  church
yesterday.  When my class got back to our classroom after
large  group,  there  were  2  new  kids  sitting  there.   I
introduced myself, and we were just getting started when their
dad  came  to  the  door,  seemingly  embarrassed  and  very
apologetic as he asked for his kids back – turns out their
family had forgotten to set their clocks back  an hour, so
they were actually there for the next service �

Our family remembered to change our clocks, but we didn’t get
to appreciate the extra hour of sleep it was supposed to bring
– kids have biological clocks, they wake up at the same time
every day regardless of what the clock says or what time zone
they are in.  This is especially good advice if you’re going
to travel with kids across time zones – don’t fool yourself
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into thinking that your kids will adjust to the local time
when you travel, or you could be in for a not-so-pleasant
surprise.  My wonderful, thoughtful husband is always the one
who gets up early with the kids, but I had to be at church at
8:30 yesterday.  Also, I was up all night with a killer
headache – now that was strange.

I am very lucky to be able to say that I
very rarely get headaches.  If I don’t get enough sleep, I
will have a dull ringing in my head, but nothing like Saturday
night’s doozy that was actually waking me up throughout the
night.  Luckily it went away (with help) before I arrived in
my classroom full of 1st graders.  But I have to wonder about
the cause of this colossal headache – could it perhaps be some
kind of weird virus that had me laid up all weekend?  Saturday
I  was  knocked  flat  on  my  back  by  a  sudden  and  severe
mysterious back pain.  It began on Friday, when I decided to
take my kids to the zoo since they had a day off school.  By
the time we were ready to leave, I couldn’t bend over and had
to ask for help to tie my shoes.  I thought maybe it was a
pulled muscle or something, maybe a cramp that would work
itself out – I couldn’t remember injuring it.  But I did not
enjoy myself nearly as much as I usually do at the zoo �  And
thank goodness Hubby decided to  come with or I don’t know how
I would have been able to handle 5 kids (my daughter’s friend
came along) by myself without hardly being able to bend or
move right.  When we got home, Hubby had some work to catch up
on, and I fell asleep on the couch while waiting for him –
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something I haven’t done for ages which makes me realize that
I didn’t feel too well on Friday.  Then Saturday dawns, and I
can’t get out of bed because of the extreme pain every time I
tried to bend.  So I stayed in bed until 1:30 – played my
cards right and got lunch in bed too � – when we absolutely
had to leave to meet our youth group kids for a service
project.  I got the easy job – waiting for the kids who were
late – while the others raked leaves and picked up litter, and
while I took it easy, my back started to feel better.  But
then came the headache which was to plague me all night.  What
makes me think this is a virus is because of all the stuff
going around lately, plus the fact that my sister had this
same exact sudden backache a few weeks ago – could it be a
contagious ‘backache virus’?  I owed my parents an email, but
I couldn’t get in front of the computer with my sore back, so
I called them from bed Saturday morning, and that’s how I
found out about my sister.  Anyway, my point is, it was a busy
weekend, but also one where I couldn’t get to my computer even
if I had had the time, hence the slow pace of the blogging.

And  speaking  of  things  going
around…  my parakeet JJ is feeling much better.  He’s even
chirping again!!  He hasn’t lost his balance while sitting on
his perch in days, and his physical appearance is starting to
look healthier.  The lady at the pet store said that if a
little bird is fluffed up and at the bottom of his cage like
JJ was that it’s almost always too late to save them, so I
feel really great that my little guy seems to have another
chance.  I guess I should have bought this really cool looking
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toy I saw the other day, but my husband and I have a policy
that we try not to buy anything unless we have an immediate
use for it.  This thing was a $10 cabinet – you install it in
your  living  room  or  somewhere;  it’s  a  nice  looking  wood
cabinet,  and  it  opens  into  a  little  play  yard  for  small
birds.  Ugh, just writing about it makes me want it, but the
store was an hour away, and JJ is a cage bird – I don’t know
that he would come out to play in a play yard.  I think of him
as so fragile, so it would be difficult for me to make him
come out; I sure wouldn’t want him to get sick again.

Well, anyway, I’ve rambled enough – guess I just wanted to
share my relief at getting well and of being able to blog
again.  Until that overdue Halloween post…

My Poor Little Bird
JJ, my parakeet, is very sick.  I had parakeets when I was
younger, and I know enough about them to know that we are
lucky  that  he’s  still  alive.   His  chirping  and  squawking
gradually decreased until I realized the other day that he
doesn’t vocalize at all anymore.  He is very lathargic, and
sits puffed up on his perch where he loses his balance every
few minutes.  His tail is bobbing when he breathes, which is a
sign of respiratory distress, and he has some discoloring
around his cere (nose), which indicates discharge.  The other
day, I noticed that he was sitting on the bottom of his cage,
which is a sign of imminent death in parakeets.  Based upon my
research (past experience, the internet, and bothering the
heck  out  of  the  local  pet  store),  JJ  seems  to  have  a
respiratory infection – something that is often fatal for
small birds.
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But he’s hung on a few days now from when I first believed his
death was imminent when he was at the bottom of his cage. 
After all, parakeets’ instincts are to hide their illnesses. 
If they show any sign of being sick, wild birds will be cast
out by their flock, so if captive birds allow signs of illness
to show, it’s often too late to save them.  I got some birdie
antibiotics, and I’m hoping that he is drinking his water
where the meds are.  He is still eating, and that’s a great
sign.  We put a blanket over the cage, and are trying to keep
him warm and calm so he can rest and get well.  It’s just
touch and go at this point, so I’m praying for my little
bird.  I got so attached to the little guy!  I got him right
after my beloved dog passed away, and seeing my happy little
bird helped me feel at least a tiny bit better.  And now I’m
watching him suffer; it’s hard.  I want to move him back
upstairs  where  it’s  a  little  warmer  and  quieter,  but  I’m
afraid of stressing him out too much, which is basically the
same reason I don’t want to take him to the vet.  I guess I’ll
wait  for  him  to  improve  a  little  more  before  moving  him
upstairs; that’s the only plan I have right now.

Like I said, he does seem to be improving – the loss of
balance on his perch seems to have subsided anyway.  But he
still does not look well, and he is not vocalizing.  He is
less than a year old, so maybe his youth is keeping him strong
and resilient.  Poor JJ!  He is just a little parakeet, but he
means a lot to me.  If you could send out a little prayer for
JJ, we’d appreciate it.  And pray for my husband while you’re
at it; he’s fighting a nasty cold.  Obviously, Hubby’s health
is a billion times more important than JJ’s, but if I wrote a
blog post every time Hubby got sick…   well, I wouldn’t have
time  for  that!   Besides,  Hubby’s  illness  is  not  life-
threatening.  I wonder if Hubby and JJ have the same thing? 
That’s one thing that stinks about this time of year – all the
illness!  Wish I could transfer some of my super-immune system
over to Hubby, who seems to get EVERY single thing that comes
our way…



There Was A WHAT In The Front
Seat?
Just in time for Halloween, I came across a macabre news story
the other day involving a woman whose actions had even veteran
police officers scratching their heads.

Woman Drove with Corpse for 10 Months
‘It was very shocking’
COSTA MESA, Calif. (CNN/KTLA) – It’s hard to shock a seasoned
police officer, but cops in the Los Angeles area say they
were shocked by what they found in a woman’s car this week.
They say a woman was driving around for months with a dead
mummified body in the front passenger’s seat.

“It was surprising even to myself. I’ve been a police officer
for 15 years. To find a mummy in a vehicle, it was very
shocking,” said Det. Sgt. Ed Everett.

Police say a corpse was propped up in the passenger seat of a
Mercury Marquis for the last ten months. A woman was driving
it  around  town  during  that  time.  Apparently,  conditions
inside the vehicle allowed for mummification.

But how did this happen?

“Initially the driver of the vehicle had indicated that she
was unaware that this person was in the vehicle and didn’t
indicate that there was anything wrong with the vehicle,”
Sgt. Everett explained.

But later, the driver came clean. The 57-year-old woman says
she met a homeless woman at a local park and allowed her to
sleep in the car. One day, the driver discovered her friend
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was  dead,  panicked,  and  the  left  the  corpse  in  the
passenger’s seat. But she continued to dress the body and
drive around with it.

“Due to the condition of the body, the coroner’s office was
not able to determine the cause of death. There was no
obvious signs of foul play at this point or trauma to the
body that we know of,” said Sgt. Everett.

Police have few details on the deceased woman’s identity. The
driver only had a first name for the lady and the poor
condition of her remains will make identifying her difficult.

First my sympathies to the deceased and her family, and I hope
they can identify her and then let her rest in peace.  But how
does this happen?   Was the woman lonely?  Afraid of getting
into trouble?  Lazy?  Crazy?  Wanted into the carpool lane? 
Here’s to hoping she gets the help she needs, whatever that
might be.

RIP Oreo
This post is a few weeks in the making – my daughter Sammie’s
favorite rat died on October 11.  She took it pretty well; I
was dreading having to tell her when she got off the bus that
day.  She got off the bus and promptly handed her younger
brother and sister each a piece of her candy.  ‘Oh great’, I’m
thinking – she gets off the bus and immediately does something
really nice for her siblings, and I have to tell her that her
favorite rat died.  But I didn’t have to tell her – she asked
me first if he had died.  I said yes and asked her how she
knew – turns out that big sis had taken it upon herself to
tell Sammie on the way to the bus stop that morning.  What are
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big sisters for?  �  But like I said, Sammie was ok with it,
but now that just leaves us one pet rat: Buckeye.  We began
with 2 rats, Bobby Jack and Oreo, and then we took in 2 more
from a friend who was unprepared for pets, Mater and Buckeye –
4 rats at once was a bit much, but we didn’t want to see them
wind up as snake food, so that gave us 4 pet rats.

Bobby  was  the  first  to  pass  away  in  June  of  this  year,
followed by Mater in August, then Oreo in October – every 2
months we lose a rat, I guess.  That’s the only downside to
these otherwise great pets – they only have a lifespan of 1-3
years.  Otherwise, they are like mini dogs: affectionate as
can be and very trainable.  My girls love their rats and do
very well at feeding them and giving them water every day,
cleaning their cage, giving them baths, and taking them for
walks.  The rats would always seem depressed when my girls
spend their week with Grandma in the summer, and they get
really excited when the girls return.  The only thing that
keeps ME from getting too close to the rats is my allergy –
what a bummer.  I found out I am allergic to rats right after
we got them as cute little babies.  I would play with them and
wonder why I broke out into hives on my forearms and sneezed
like crazy and had itchy eyes for hours afterward.  In a way,
it’s a good thing, otherwise I would be more sad than the
girls when they  die, and at this rate, we are poised to have
to say goodbye to a long line of pet rats!

Last  Call  For  Haunted
Houses!!
This weekend sees the last of the Halloween season of 2010.  I
always try my best to do as much Halloween and fall-related
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things as possible; I just love the season.  This year I’ve
been lucky enough to have gotten to try THREE haunted houses,
and I will rate them here in case anyone has time to check any
of them out.  I would really like to fit in a few more or even
a repeat visit to one I’ve already been to, but I have a jam-
packed weekend planned with other fun stuff like Halloween
parties and Trick-or-Treating.

A few weekends ago, we visited the Chicago area and were able
to get to two haunted houses, both in the area where we were
staying – Aurora.  We would have liked to check out some other
of the MANY haunted houses in the suburbs (as well as other
entertainment offerings), but alas, we quickly ran out of
time.  So the haunted houses visited were:

BASEMENT OF THE DEAD – 42 W. New York St. Aurora IL 60502 -
This is by far the best haunted house that I’ve ever been to. 
I’ve been able to visit here 2 years in a row, and it’s gotten
better with time.  The makeup on the creatures is incredible –
horror movie caliber –  and the characters waiting to scare
people  waiting  in  line  are  great.   They  ALWAYS  stay  in
character, which is very important, and they are creative in
their scariness – much more than the typical  monster or
“BOO!” yelling psychopath.  I tried to get video of the ultra-
impressive 7+ foot tall monsters that hang around outside, but
Basement of the Dead is located in downtown Aurora, so I had
to help my husband navigate around the tricky one-way streets
instead.  A MUST SEE for any haunted house enthusiast!  We
will probably be making the trip next year, if not just for
this haunted house alone; it’s that good!  4!’s for fright out
of 4.

MIDNIGHT MASSACRE – 3440 Odyssey Court Naperville IL 60540 –
Well, there really isn’t much to say about this lame attempt
at a haunted house.  I don’t even think it was made less scary
by our visit to Basement of the Dead before this one – it
wouldn’t have been any better even if we hadn’t just visited
a  spectacular haunted house first.  The scariest thing about
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Midnight Massacre was the hour and a half we waited in line,
which was hidden from view when you buy your tickets.  We got
a bad clue when we saw a snack stand in line – you know they
won’t want you taking food or drink into their haunted house,
so if they let you buy food and drink in line, you know you’re
going to have a long wait.  And in this case, a long wait for
what?  The haunted house was not scary.  This one did consist
of actors (?) yelling cheesy things like “BOO!”  There was a
guy dressed like Freddy from Nightmare on Elm Street, and his
“scare” was jumping up from a bed and yelling “Freddy!”  We
even had one actor apologize to us and say, “Hey, I tried.” 
Talk about breaking character!  But in a haunted house as bad
as this one, it didn’t really matter that he broke character,
that wasn’t the only thing wrong with it.  The first part of
if was a black light maze that was so obviously part of a
lazer tag course – they didn’t even try to hide it.  But there
weren’t any monsters in it or anything.  They had a couple of
cool  robots  and  animatronics,  especially  this  one  large
dinosaur thing, but it was just a head, and they didn’t do
anything to cover up the robotic looking body.  And the actors
were terrible.  Enough said about this one, not recommended –
well, maybe for a kid’s first haunted house.  One ! (for
effort Iguess) out of 4!’s

Leader’s Family Farms – near the intersection of Ohio State
Route 24 and Henry County Rd. 16 near Napoleon, Ohio – I got
to go into this haunted attraction with one of my youth group
girls,  and  she  was  a  screamer.   It  was  a  lot  of  fun,
especially  since  the  ghouls  and  monsters  focused  their
attention on the screamer and left me alone!  We did not have
the  time  to  check  out  their  new  haunted  attraction,
PanDEMONium, but Screamacres was a nice haunted attraction as
always.  3! out of 4! – Lots of the same old haunted house
effects,  but  being  outside  and  in  the  middle  of  nowhere
certainly  adds  to  the  effect.   I  should  also  note  that
Leader’s  has  activities  for  the  entire  family,  every  age
group.  Great fall fun to be had here.
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Well, there you have it – those are the 3 I’ve gotten  to this
year.  If you have the time and are looking for a good scare,
I highly recommend Basement of the Dead in Aurora Illinois or
Leader’s Family Farm’s Screamacres in Napoleon Ohio.  I wish I
had more time to visit more and get some reviews.  Maybe some
day I’ll be able to get down to Columbus Ohio to go to Dead
Acres Haunted Hoochie; it looks very scary and really cool!

Anyone else think haunted houses should extend their seasons
into November for those of us who are very busy in October
taking kids trick or treating and to fall parties, etc??  I
sure wish they would!!!  Have a GREAT Halloween!!

Soul Mates
I just love it when our pastor’s sermons speak to me, which is
actually quite often as he is a powerful speaker.  A few weeks
ago, he was speaking of the relationship between Paul and
Timothy,  and  the  discussion  that  followed  was  of  kindred
spirits and soul mates.

This sermon made me think of my husband – we’ve always known
we were made for each other.  And that leads to a funny story:
just a few days before we heard this sermon in church, I was
at the library looking for a movie to pick out for Hubby and I
to watch that night.  My eyes fell upon UHF, a goofy late 80s
comedy starring Weird Al Yankovic.  I  thought to myself, “He
won’t want to watch that.” and I passed it up.  Later that
night as we were picking a movie to watch, my husband says, “I
feel like watching UHF, but we don’t have it.”  I could not
stop laughing as I told him about how I thought of him in the
library that day, and we had a good laugh together.  He had
seen UHF years ago but not since and never with me (I had
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never seen it).  It’s not like it was one of his favorite
movies or one he often felt like watching, and we had probably
never even discussed it together.  Yet of all the movies just
to randomly pop into our heads that day, we shared a random
thought that was UHF.  �

Love You Honey

Cute Things From Kids
I get all these email forwards quoting kids and the cute
things they say.  With 4 kids of my own (ages 10, 6, 4, and
2), I have fodder almost daily for such emails.  If only I
could remember to write down all the cute things they say…

Here are a few that have stuck in my mind from recent months:

end of april 2010:
5-year-old Sammie –  We’re in the drive-thru at the ice cream
place, and we ask Sammie what she would like.  She says “I
don’t know; I think I have gastritis.”

seperate incident:
3-year-old Disney – “Does Santa work at the gas station”

10-13-10 – Disney (a week before her 4th birthday) holds up
the snow brush that was in the garage. “Mom, why did you pack
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a giant toothbrush?”
I’m still smiling about that one!

Fun At School
Some random kid-related stuff to report…

First, my “visitor”  showed up to my Sunday morning class.  I
haven’t had the time to blog about it, but basically there is
a parent who came to drop her daughter off a few weeks ago at
the worst time possible, and the kids were all over the place
(it’s  not  normally  like  that,  a  set  of  circumstances
culminated to create the ‘perfect storm’ – long story).  On
top of that, her daughter is a 1st grader, which means that
she has just come over to the north campus of church.  Our
first graders “graduate” from the preschool wing and move over
to the other building when they get in 1st grade, and their
curriculum changes.  So this parent had concerns about what
her daughter was learning and specifically where her weekly
“coloring page” was.  So she asked if she could come “observe”
my class, and I was all upset and nervous.  I sat and pondered
this, I prayed about it, and I decided to give it my best shot
and show this mother what a wonderful childrens’ ministry we
have.  I wasn’t even  nervous, and I used the entire ride home
from Illinois planning out my lesson for class the next day. 
And what happens?  She is a no-show.  Fast forward to the next
week, which was in reality this past Sunday, and she shows
up.  Luckily I had kind of figured this would happen, so I was
well-prepared again.  But I also  had 9 kids to look after –
of course she couldn’t come observe when I had 4 kids last
week when games and lessons are much easier…  But I think it
went well!  I can’t speak for the “observer”, but the class
ran as smoothly as it could have with 9 kids running around. 
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She wasn’t just a statue standing in the corner making me
nervous during class, but an active participant (after some
encouragement by me) in the crafts and games.  It is my hope
that she came away from experiencing her daughter’s Sunday
school knowing that our childrens’ ministry program at church
is wonderful!  We have so many components (there is music,
dancing, skits, big group games, small group games, story-
telling and crafts – all in one hour every week!)  and super
volunteers who bring it all together which provides a variety
of ways for kids to learn one lesson and virtue.  I am so
proud of how well my 1st graders are picking up on this
month’s virtue, which is “initiative”.  I know, a huge word
for such small kids, but the lessons are broken down and
relate to kids so well that they really are getting it –
especially my 1st grader at home, which really surprises me!! 
So anyway, I just wanted to express my relief about how I
don’t have to worry about my “visitor” anymore.  At first I
was terribly upset, but after a lot of thinking and praying,
it all worked out for the better!  I was able to step back and
take a look at our childrens’ ministry and appreciate it even
more when it was under scrutiny, so I am very thankful to God
for opening my eyes and getting me through this.

Next bit of kid news – last week was National Eat Lunch at
School week, so  us parents were invited to eat with the
littles.  My husband and I folded ourselves into the kiddie-
sized lunch tables and visited with the 1st graders.  One
problem I didn’t see coming though – we brought little brother
(he  is  2),  so  of  course  he  starts  running  around  the
lunchroom, but…  Mom and Dad were so crammed into the little
lunch tables that we could not get up to chase him unless
someone else got up first – we were packed in like sardines! 
Finally we were able to get out and get him before he caused
too much trouble, and we had a great time for the remainder of
the lunch.  I think Sammie really enjoyed haaving her family
at lunch.  Here are my 3 youngest at ‘big kid’ first grade
lunch:



And at recess it was so neat to see some of my 1st graders
from Sunday morning childrens’ ministry!!

So after lunch in 1st grade, it was time to head to the fire
station for a field trip with my preschool-age daughter and
her class.  I brought my 2-year-old along to this also because
I thought he would enjoy it, and he did, even if it was a
challenge trying to get him to hold still while the fireman
was talking.  But as soon as the fire gear came out and the
fireman began to put on his boots, gloves, hood, hat, etc, my
son was very attentive.  After that, each of the kids got a
turn “driving” the fire truck!  My son made his way up to the
front of the group and reached his arms toward the fireman –
it was really neat to see because a few of the pre-schoolers,
one being my daughter, were nervous about being lifted up by
the firefighter and into the big fire truck.  But once they
saw the little dude have a turn and how much he loved it, they
were all eager to try too!
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So overall a great week!  October is always so busy for our
family, but I enjoy every minute of it!!

EVEN  BETTER  THAN  I
IMAGINED!!! (part 2)
(This is a continuation of my previous post of the same title
which can be found here in case you missed it.)

(This is us with Jack Hanna!  In
case you don’t know who he is,  I included a brief description
of him in my previous blog post about the show!)

Before we went into the theater to see Jack Hanna’s live stage
show,  we  were  just  standing  there  gawking  at  Jack  Hanna
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signing autographs.  Suddenly, a group of young people came up
to him, and he was so thrilled to see them that he quickly
grabbed his cell phone and called his wife backstage, telling
her that their ‘special friends’ would be coming backstage to
see  her.   The  friends  are  then  ushered  away,  and  Jack
announced  during  the  show  that  they  are  the  Von  Trapp
Children, a singing quartet of descendants from the family who
inspired the infamous memoir, stage musical, and movie The
Sound of Music.  Apparently they had been in the Chicago area
to tape an episode of Oprah (which will air on October 29),
and they’re family friends of Jack’s and stopped by his show
to surprise him.

(Me  waiting  patiently  while  Jack
signs just one of my many books that I brought!!)

Back to the show…  we are seated in the Paramount, and Jack
Hanna comes out!!  The show itself was a mix of live animals
being brought out on the stage and video clips shown on a
large  screen,  all  narrated  by  Jack  with  his  trademark
anecdotes and sense of humor.  In fact, at one point near the
beginning of show, Jack Hanna began to tell a story, and all
of a sudden he stops and looks off to the wings of the stage. 
“Do I have time to tell this story?”  He asked  (presumably
the producer backstage), but then he didn’t wait for an answer
and replied to himself: “Of course I have time to tell it –
it’s my show!”  It was not said in an arrogant fashion, but
rather it seemed as if he were almost reminding himself that
he is in charge.  It was glimpses of genuineness like this
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that made his show so special.  Jack Hanna is very real and
down-to-earth (when it comes to being a celebrity anyway –
often he is dreaming about ways to help animals with his head
on  the clouds!), and these traits take precedent in his live
appearances.

So  the  story  he  told  was  hilarious!   It  was  about  his
appearance on “Are You Smarter Than a 5th Grader”, and…  well,
you can listen to it if you’d like:



So between video clips of a few animal causes that are near
and  dear  to  Jack  Hanna’s  heart  (Rolling  Dog  Ranch  and  
Mountain Gorilla Conservation, among others), the following
live animals were brought out on the stage for Jack to tell us
about: a Red-Ruffed Lemur, blind Barn Owl, Flamingo, 2-Toed
Sloth (did you know that there is a bed and breakfast in South
America where you get to take care of a baby sloth in your
room overnight?  I just might get over this fear of flying
thing quicker than I thought I would!!), 3-Banded Armadillo,
Siberian Lynx, baby Coatamundi, baby Bennet’s Wallaby (got to
meet him earlier at the Jamboree Lunch), Grey fox, Fennec Fox
(got to meet him at lunch also), Lesser Anteater, an albino
Python, and the finale – a full grown Cheetah!  Seeing the
animals was great of course, and hearing live ‘Jack facts’
about them was even better.  But I think my favorite part of
the show was the end – we watched a blooper reel of Jack
getting  licked,  bitten,  squirted,  tossed  around,  etc.  by
animals, and one clip was of Jack Hanna making an appearance
on David Letterman’s show in the ’80s.  Jack is showing Dave
how to milk a goat, and as usual, Dave is cracking jokes. 
Jack Hanna (the live version) cuts in, saying, “I didn’t even
mean to do this!” and the video clip shows him accidentally
squirting  Letterman  with  a  spray  of  milk  from  the  goat’s
udder!  There is only one more thing that can make watching
Jack Hanna on Letterman even  more entertaining, and that is
watching Jack Hanna on Letterman WITH Jack Hanna while he
narrates it!!

We  laughed  (plenty  of  laughs  when  Jack  and  animals  are
involved!), we cried (that video clip of the Rolling Dog ranch
was so heartwarming – the ranch takes dogs who are seriously
ill, and many of them have extreme physical ailments), and
then it was time to go.  But not before we got to hear Jack’s
bear spray story again, and he even called on one of his
assistants to act it out.  He told this story during his
previous appearance on Letterman, and it was hilarious then as
it was hearing it and seeing it live.  Funny, that is, until
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we found out during the live show what really happened during
that  previous  Letterman  appearance.   Apparently  it  wasn’t
demonstration-style bear spray, but the real thing, and Jack
got sprayed in the face, causing loss of vision for over 10
minutes and some minor facial burns.  Jack warned us (and
David Letterman!) that he is planning revenge for his next
appearance on the show in December, so stay tuned!!!

A  sloth  relaxing  at  a  sloth
sanctuary in Costa Rica.  While we were on the subject of
sloths, this picture was too cute to pass up!!

Classic Sherlock Holmes Tale
Told
Last weekend, we drove some 200 miles on Friday night, which
culminated in rush hour in Chicagoland.  Saturday was go-go-
go, but no complaints here since we got to see Jack Hanna’s
stage show, something I have been waiting over a decade to
see!  After a (much too) short visit with family, we were on
the road again late Saturday night, and traveled the 200+
miles back home again, arriving about 2am.  We got up early
for church, and with my blurry tired eyes, I carefully went
over my lesson plan for my 1st grade Sunday school class since
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I was anticipating a special guest.  I’m happy to report that
my class went off without a hitch, so thank God for answering
my prayers – after leaving it in God’s hands, I was not even
nervous about it, which speaks volumes if you know me and my
ability to let my nervousness get to me!!

So needless to say, by Sunday  night, I was wiped.  But I had
been asked by some friends to attend the special press night
of their stage play, the Sherlock Holmes mystery The Hound of
the Baskervilles to write a review for our local paper.  I
happily obliged, especially because seeing the show on this
particular night helped our finding-a-babysitter situation.  I
didn’t know how I would like a Sherlock Holmes stage play as I
had never found the books entertaining.  But I was entertained
by the show, so I decided to put my review on my blog since
some of my readers won’t be able to see it in the paper.  Note
that each actor brought something unique to the show, but I
was unable to include rambling accounts of each individual
performance due to spacial limitations.  If you are anywhere
near Hicksville Ohio this weekend, I hope the following review
will make you want to stop by the Huber Opera House to enjoy a
great autumn mystery on stage!

From the Bryan Times – Thursday, October 14, 2010:

HICKSVILLE – While the leaves fall outside, an early darkened
evening or a chilly autumn afternoon spent taking in a live
stage play is especially enjoyable while viewing a chilling
mystery.

This weekend, the historic Huber Opera House in Hicksville
comes alive with a classic Sherlock Holmes whodunit, The Hound
of the Baskervilles. Join the Hicksville Village Players this
weekend as Holmes, Watson, and other curious characters guide
you through the tale of the hound that haunts the halls of the
Baskervilles. Intended for the audience to piece together, the
show is a puzzle whose clues are carefully and individually
laid out by the intriguing cast of characters.



Sherlock Holmes, the know-it-all yet admirable mystery-solver
is extraordinarily portrayed by Bill Murphy. The audience is
held captive while Holmes connects clues between puffs of his
pipe.  Nicely  complementing  Murphy’s  natural  Holmes  as  the
ever-faithful,  always  reliable  assistant  Watson  is  Travis
Heffelfinger  of  Hicksville.  Heffelfinger’s  Watson  is
dependable and sharp-witted, and he is observant enough to
attain the job of Holmes’ eyes and ears while protecting their
client, Henry Baskerville. John Robinson of Bryan portrays
Henry, a man who is fearful for his safety while he remains
inquisitive as he tries to deduce who – or what – might have
murdered his uncle. Providing clues and distractions alike for
the famed detective are Dr. James Mortimer (Corey Fowler) and
Beryl Stapleton (Lindsay Clem).

Once the investigation carries Holmes and the audience away
from Baker Street and into the isolated countryside, strange
stories are spun of murder, mayhem, thievery, and betrayal.
Around the mysterious moor, the secrets begin to spill, and it
becomes apparent that the odd collection of characters might
not be as they appear. The audience joins Holmes as he tries
to  figure  out  if  either  the  peculiar  Mr.  Stapleton
(compellingly played by John Overberg of Montpelier) or the
lady-like  Laura  Lyons  (depicted  elegantly  by  Courtney
Widdifield)  can  be  trusted.  Can  Holmes’  client,  Henry
Baskerville, presume that the keepers of Baskerville Hall, The
Barrymores  (persuasively  illustrated  by  Jamy  Shaffer  of
Edgerton and Amber Garza of Antwerp) are truthful witnesses?
Why, “It’s elementary, my dear Watson!”

In  the  atmosphere  of  the  historic  Huber  Opera  House,  the
wonderfully  directed  The  Hound  of  the  Baskervilles  will
transport you back to 19th century London and directly to
Baker Street with Sherlock Holmes himself. The curtain opens
Friday and Saturday nights, October 15 and 16 at 7:30pm and on
Saturday and Sunday afternoons at 2:30pm on October 16 and 17.


